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DRAFT MINUTES

These are the Draft Minutes of the Agenda Conference of the Borough Council of North Plainfield, NJ held on Monday, 11 April 2011.  Every attempt has been made to make these minutes as comprehensive and conclusive as possible.  However, as it is a draft document, it is not to be construed as an official account of the actions of the Governing Body occurring at an actual meeting.  If changes are approved, revised minutes will be posted to the website and/or provided with changes as announced at a future meeting. 

MINUTES of the Agenda Conference of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield held on Monday, April 11, 2011 at 7:37 p.m. at the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:


Council Members:
Mary H. Forbes




Robert E. Hitchcock





Lawrence La Ronde 
Everett Merrill
 (7:55)
Frank Righetti 




Douglas M. Singleterry




Frank “Skip” Stabile 


Also Present:

Mayor Michael Giordano Jr.
David E. Hollod, Business Administrator
Eric M. Bernstein, Esq., Borough Attorney (7:45) 




Richard K. Phoenix, RMC, Borough Clerk

The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was led by   

Council President Stabile read the following Notice of Compliance:


"This is an Agenda Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, scheduled by resolution of the Council adopted on December 13, 2010.  Adequate notice of this meeting was given pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq. by transmitting said notice to the Courier News, The Star-Ledger and WKMB Radio on December 14, 2010, by publication of the announcement in the Courier News of December 17, 2010 and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the Municipal Building and Memorial Library reserved for such purpose."

PUBLIC COMMENT:  

Renee Melendez, 634 Warfield Road, North Plainfield, expressed her concerns about incessant speeding on Warfield Road; she would hate to see any child or adult in an accident.  The blinking speed limit sign has not helped; she requested that something else be done.  She suggested an unmarked car near the curve in the roadway just past Arnold Avenue.  Council President Stabile replied that administration invested in signs and the speed counter already.  He recalled that when he was in school, Warfield Road was a speedway.  He advised that he would encourage administration to speak with Chief Parenti.  
NEW BUSINESS:

1.
Presentation of Insurance Award by Jim Rodino – M.G. Mr. Rodino introduced Terry Dermody and Ken Childs who were present from BGIA, insurance carriers for the Borough.  Mr. Rodino announced that North Plainfield had been identified by the Garden State Joint Insurance Fund for its safety.  Loss prevention and claims management bring about safety and savings of tax dollars.  Congratulations are going to the Mayor, Council and administration.  

Mr. Childs explained that North Plainfield is a founding member and a leader.  Chief Eaton is responsible for the Fire Chiefs’ roundtable while Mr. Rodino started the DPW roundtable.  He is receiving a plaque to commemorate his efforts and $1,000.00 to support the Borough’s safety efforts.    
2.
Rockview Avenue Roadway Improvement Bid – D.E.H.  Mr. Hollod explained that Cifelli & Son is the successful bidder out of nine.  He explained the details of the improvements.  The Borough received $200,000 from the State Department of Transportation and the bid of $426,000 represents a reduction from the Engineer’s original estimate of $500,000.  The project is supported by the Historic Preservation Commission and the Washington Park Association.  Work will commence next month and should continue for several months before completion.  
3.
Housing/Zoning Matters – M.G.  Mr. Rodino explained the Zoning Office’s procedures; adherence to State law is crucial.  When a problem is found, the property is inspected and the homeowner(s) are notified of it.  The property is inspected again before the court appearance.  There is a considerable amount of time between the issuance of the summons and the court date.  For example, if a summons were issued tonight, the court date would be in September at which time a plea is made and a second court date scheduled.  
Overcrowding is a common concern.  A four bedroom single family home could house eight adults and all of their vehicles.  The “family unit” is not what might be considered such.  In a one-family house, the owner may have two renters according to State law.  They do not have to be related as per the Rutgers law.  If a basement has a second means of egress, it may be slept in.  Third floor can be an approved bedroom with adequate sized windows and egress.  Over-crowding complaints are checked, but homes cannot be entered and inspected at night.  
A Certificate of Occupancy is now required to rent out an apartment.  Those who rent without obtaining one are sent a notice; if they still do not comply, they must appear in court.  Mayor Giordano interjected that daytime court dates are being considered, possibly Friday afternoons.  Mr. Rodino explained that trials take a long time.  Borough ordinances are based on the BOCA code for zoning which comes from state land use law.  
Council President Stabile questioned if there is any way that the Borough’s ordinances don’t match state statutes and code.  Mr. Rodino did not believe so, but suggested leaving it up to Mr. Bernstein.  He explained that Westfield has no commercial vehicle ordinance.  The Council President inquired about rental certificates of occupancy in other towns; Mr. Rodino explained that it works extremely well in apartments and condos.  He further explained that the Board of Education has done a fine job of detecting missing rental CO’s.  Council President Stabile questioned if there is a segment of the rental population that could be more effectively reached.  Mr. Rodino advised that it could be run on a number of media, but mailings get expensive.  He also informed the governing body that the Board of Education may begin doing their own inspections.  

Mr. Rodino explained that overcrowding with large families is a factor.  The problem has plagued towns for a long time.  A mother should not share a bedroom with her son.  A child over a certain age should not share a room with an adult of the opposite sex.  Mrs. Forbes questioned if this would become a DYFS problem, to which Mr. Rodino advised that they are more concerned about the family having a roof over their heads.  

Mr. Hitchcock questioned the legality of an attic fire escape.  Mr. Rodino explained that the Fire Inspector makes that determination; wooden fire escapes have been approved in the past.  Mr. Bernstein added that the fire escape must be permanently affixed to the building.  Mr. Hitchcock then questioned how absentee landlords are handled.  Mr. Rodino explained that they always complicate the job, as do slumlords.  

Mr. La Ronde asked if those appearing in court for property maintenance violations were aware of the laws.  Mr. Rodino explained that the homeowner is expected to know the laws; hence, the reason why a violation notice is first issued.  Answering Mr. Bernstein, Mr. Rodino replied that most homeowners are not resistant.  If they refuse the inspection, they are issued a summons.  They may be in contempt of court or face jail time if they miss their appearance.  

Council President Stabile questioned if the homeowners that are inspected honestly don’t know they have violated the law and Mr. Rodino answered that approximately 30% do not.  Mr. Singleterry questioned if they have enough manpower; Mr. Rodino replied that they get by with what they have.  Mr. Krisburg has been fulltime for the past two years.  Between them, they do 75-100 inspections a week.  Acting as more sets of eyes, DPW employees report violations as observed.  

Mr. Singleterry questioned if there are really slumlords in North Plainfield.  Mr. Rodino stated that there are some, but they’re not nearly as bad as in other towns.  The apartment buildings are pretty responsible.  Mr. Singleterry questioned how often multi-family violations are encountered.  Mr. Rodino replied that there were complaints this winter.  Heat complaints are common.  Each violation requires written notice, and there is a building file on every property in town.  The Council President thanked Mr. Rodino. 
4.
Supporting A-3430, -31 & -32 – M.H.F.  Mrs. Forbes advised that she does not wish to have her name connected to this at all.  She suggested they look into obtaining additional information on the bills.  Council President Stabile proposed tabling this until a future meeting or until they receive future developments. 


Mr. Singleterry explained that Bill A-3431 seems to apply to people in public right-of-way or adjacent properties.  Mrs. Forbes inquired as to how many such lawsuits are filed in a two-year period.  Mr. Bernstein replied there have been one or two lawsuits involving sidewalks in the past two years.  Mr. Hitchcock questioned how these bills would affect the current ordinances.  Mr. Bernstein explained that they’re trying to deal with Title 59 and tort claims; if a homeowner does not maintain their property, can the municipality be held liable?  Mr. Singleterry explained that this bill codifies the requirement that homeowners maintain sidewalks on their property.  Mr. La Ronde questioned when it will go before the Assembly, and suggested tabling it for the time being.   All seven Council members agreed to tabling the resolution.      

OLD BUSINESS:

2.
North Plainfield Rescue Squad Update – M.H.F.  Captain Lee was present for the discussion.  Mrs. Forbes questioned what kind of revenue line the Squad has.  The Financial Director advised that the Squad received donations and rental income totaling approximately $5,427.  Mrs. Forbes expressed her concerns about the current financial reports that were submitted as they were difficult to read.  She questioned how much new money came in between March 1 and March 31.  Captain Lee advised that this report reflects the amount of money currently in the account.  


Mrs. Forbes questioned how they could run an organization and not know how much money came in.  The Financial Director reiterated that $5,427 had come in, $2,983 was spent and there is currently more than $5,000 in their account.  They are in the final stages of approval for the building to be used as a training facility and anticipate being fully operational by June, likely the second week in May. 


Answering Mrs. Forbes, the Medical Director advised that no modifications were necessary.  There is no requirement for ADA access due to its private vocational school status.  There are twelve potential students and the building has a maximum capacity of twenty students with one instructor.  The classes will be held on weekdays and the Squad will run at 6:00 p.m.  They outlined their expenses.  There is no salary requirement for the first session.  All of the necessary equipment has been donated.   Anticipated expenses are for office supplies and a $200 State monitor fee. 

The Medical Director announced that they have $10,225 in anticipated revenue,  but are not yet an approved site.  Mrs. Forbes questioned how they will proceed if they lose the rental income.  The Medical Director advised that they have space allocated.  Mrs. Forbes questioned the use of the Squad building as a rental hall.  Captain Lee explained that the hall would rent for $1,000.  Mrs. Forbes expressed her concerns about the Squad being involved in too many projects.  The Captain advised that their instructors are administrators.  The Medical Director expressed that they would like to be a community partner.  


Mrs. Forbes inquired about the Squad going out to bid on an ambulance.  Captain Lee explained that they are currently writing a grant.  They need to meet State and FEMA standards, and have until December to do so.   The current FEMA grant covers 90% of the cost and they will pay for the remaining $10,000 to $12,000.  Mrs. Forbes questioned their next step, should they not receive the grant monies.  The Captain answered that they were working to put down the $10,000 and would finance the rest.  Replying to the Council President, he explained that FEMA has the money in an account for them.  The $10,000 to $12,000 is realistic, and FEMA puts aside access spending.  


The Council President questioned why the Squad did not respond to a call on North Jackson Avenue.  Captain Lee explained the difference between Basic Life Support and Advanced Life Support; the Squad only provides Basic Life Support.  After reviewing the files on that call, it was confirmed that the Squad’s rig was not in North Plainfield that day.  They were on scene in eight minutes.  


Mr. Hitchcock asked if they anticipate that all of their expenses will be met by their revenues at the end of the year and Mr. Lee answered in the affirmative.  


Mr. La Ronde thanked them for appearing before the Council and then asked for further clarification on the nursing classes.  The Medical Director advised that the State maximum occupancy is twenty; currently, twelve people are on the waiting list.  The Squad Captain advised that they maintain full night hours Monday through Sunday.  


Mr. La Ronde understood Mrs. Forbes’ frustrations with the Squad’s finances.  Captain Lee explained that he took his position in September after the Squad had shut down, and could not speak to priors.  Mr. La Ronde questioned why getting a balance was so difficult; Mr. Lee explained that he submitted an operational report.  Mr. La Ronde questioned how far along they were in their pending grant request; Mr. Lee advised that it’s in progress and that he was able to restore the FEMA grant after the incident.  Mr. La Ronde assured that he would love to see the Squad stay here. 

Mr. Merrill thanked the Squad members for coming out and questioned how the closing of Muhlenberg had affected them.  Captain Lee explained that the closure left them with JFK and Somerset Medical Center.  Station 50 suspended mutual aid with Plainfield.  A mutual agreement remains in place with Plainfield and North Plainfield.  Being at Overlook caused a 39-minute delay.  Some of the North Plainfield Squad members also volunteer at Plainfield when they’re free.  Watchung and Green Brook don’t get as many calls for mutual aid.  


Mr. Merrill commented on the failure to communicate to the Council in the past, and reminded the Squad members that all Council members are available for assistance if needed.  He explained that the Council had never received word that the Squad was on a call which prevented their appearance at the recent Council meeting.  The Medical Director explained that the Squad members have been in an all-hands-on-deck mode while getting the building up and running.  

Mr. Singleterry found it a promising business model for the Squad and wished them luck, which Mr. Righetti reiterated.  The Squad Captain suggested an agreement between the Squad and the Council regarding funding.  Mr. Hollod advised that there had been a two-year agreement several years ago.  

The Council President explained that last year’s verbal agreement for a line item in the Mayor’s budget was contingent upon regular activity reports.  Mr. Phillips had tried to improve on it with limited success.  Specific conditions were attached to that money.  The President suggested that they not try to re-invent the wheel, but to focus on their work and try for quarterly reports.  The Council, he said, would like to see if they could stand on their own.  
He explained that he called for the Mayor to strike their line item from the budget.  Captain Lee questioned what type of reports the Council would like.  Mrs. Forbes requested bi-monthly reports, preferably on the Friday before the Monday meetings.  

Mr. La Ronde stated that the Council would still like the Squad to appear before them with updates at least twice a year.  The Medical Director concluded that they were very excited about getting the new ambulance and the continued support of the Governing Body.  
REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES, COMMISSIONS:

Mrs. Forbes reported that the Board of Education was just advised of the NJSBA Larsen Master Board Certification to Tom Mazur.  The Smile Train is coming to the High School via West End School.  She reminded everyone that the School Board Election would be held on Wednesday, April 27 this year.  

Mr. Hitchcock reported that molding has been installed on the walls for the art display.  The Shade Tree Advisory Board is controlling Japanese knotweed; some public trees will be trimmed.  Historic Preservation Commission will meet tomorrow night; one topic to be discussed is a possible cell tower on the Homeowners Heaven lot.
Motion to adjourn by Mr. La Ronde, seconded by Mr. Righetti and carried unanimously.


Meeting adjourned at 9:56 p.m.







Borough Clerk

Council President

03/28/11


